DEVELOPMENT OF A PREDICTIVE SPATIAL DISTRIBUTION MODEL FOR ERIODERMA PEDICELLATUM (BOREAL FELT LICHER) FOR THE ISLAND OF NEWFOUNDLAND

RANDOLPH SKINNER

DEVELOPMENT OF A PREDICTIVE SPATIAL DISTRIBUTION MODEL FOR *ERIODERMA PEDICELLATUM* (BOREAL FELT LICHEN) FOR THE ISLAND OF NEWFOUNDLAND

57

C Randolph Skinner

A thesis submitted to the

School of Graduate Studies

in partial fulfillment of the

requirements for the degree of

Master of Science, Environmental Science

Faculty of Science

Memorial University of Newfoundland

April 2011

St. John's

Newfoundland







Abstract

The worldwide population of Erioderma pedicellatum is currently listed as critical by the IUCN, with over 95% of the current population residing on the island of Newfoundland. Surveys of E. pedicellatum habitats and populations have primarily been opportunistic, rather than systematic in nature. Boreal felt lichen is listed as a species of special concern and vulnerable under COSEWIC and the Newfoundland and Labrador provincial listings respectively. By using a Geographic Information System (GIS) and compiled occurrence data and rseudo-absence data. I developed the first systematic predictive spatial distribution model for E. pedicellatum on the island of Newfoundland. A suite of 19 models using 4 different parameters were developed; the model with distance from coastline and aspect was the best candidate. Testine with reserve data and using a confusion matrix showed that the model displayed low model sensitivity (i.e., a low ability to predict false presence), but high model specificity (a strong ability to predict true absence). The final predictive model can assist future COSEWIC status assessments and provincial conservation management decisions that require information on probable species distribution.

Keywords: Erioderma pedicellatum, boreal felt lichen, predictive habitat model, presence absence model, GAM, Newfoundland

Acknowledgments

I would like to gratefully acknowledge the following people, groups and organizations for their kind input, information, advice and support that made my research possible. Thanks to my supervisors, Dr. Yolanda Wiersma and Dr. Mano Krishnapillai for their help, ouidance and counsel during my research. I would also like to thank Bill Clarke, Dr. John McCarthy and Claudia Hanel for their expert opinions, insights and encouragement throughout my research. Thanks to Carl Marks and Joan Luther, for their technical expertise and advice regarding GIS-related issues. Thanks to Christine Doucet for initiating my interest in graduate school and for being a committee member. Thanks to Dr. Luise Hermanutz, Dr. Michele Piercey-Normore for their role as thesis examiners. Thanks and acknowledgements to the Newfoundland and Labrador Departments of Environment and Conservation and Natural Resources, the Canadian Forest Services, Memorial University of Newfoundland and Labrador and the Landscare Spatial Ecology Analysis lab (LESA) for providing me with equipment, software logistics and office space during my research. Funding for this work was provided by Memorial University's School of Graduate Studies, the Newfoundland and Labrador Department of the Environment, a GEOIDE grant to Dr. Wiersma, and student support funding to Dr. Krishnaeillai through the Grenfell Campus. Infrastructure to complete the research was provided through Canadian Foundation for Innovation Grant to Dr. Wiersma and through in-kind support from the Wildlife Division and the Grenfell Campus.

Table of Contents

Abstract	II
Acknowledgments	
Table of Contents	iv
List of Tables	
List of Figures	vi
1 Introduction	1
1.1 E. pedicellatum Biology and Ecology	
1.2 Brief Synopsis of the Boreal Population of E. pedicellatum	
1.3 Current Status of E. pedicellatum	
1.4 Predictive Modeling of Erioderma pedicellatum	
2 Methods.	
2.1 Erioderma pedicellatum data	
2.2. Pseudo absence data	
2.3 GIS layers	
2.3.1 Forest Resource Inventory	
2.3.2 Distance from coastline	
2.3.3 TCI and TRMI Layers	
2.3.4 Aspect	
2.4 Statistical Analysis	
2.4.1 Model Building	
2.4.2 Model selection	
2.4.3 Model validation	
2.4.5 Predictive Surface	
3 Results	
3.1 Sensitivity Analysis	
3.2 Final Model Selection	
3.3 Determining Model Fitness	
3.4 Surface	
4 Discussion	
4.1 Limitations and Recommendations	
5 Conclusion	
Rafeemoas	61

List of Tables

Table 1	Comparison of the parameters used in the heuristic Nova Scotia	13
Table 2	Model and the systematic Newfoundland model List of potential E. pedicellatuw models and their relevant statistical	34
Table 3	scores Sensitivity analysis and the percentage of change in each parameter	37
Table 4	used in the TCI and TRMI models Confusion matrix results for the final selected prediction model	43

Two photos of E. podicellatum, noting the differences in wet and Figure 1 dry phases. Figure 2 A man of the island of Newfoundland outlining E. pedicellatum Figure 3 The hypothesized relationship between E. pedicellatum abundance as a function of distance inland from oceanic coast. The hypothesized relationship between aspect to the abundance of Figure 4 E pedicellatum The hypothesized relationship between TCI (or TRMI) to the Figure 5 abundance of E. pedicellatum. An visual comparison of anya counts and point counts 19 Figure 6 Scatter plot of the presence data in relation to distance from Figure 7 coastline. Jaland of Newfoondland, with a 20 km buffer (shaded ereen). Figure 8 TCI values in the Avalon region of the island of Newfoundland. TRMI interpolation values in the center of the Avalon peninsula. Figure 10 Topographical aspect in the center of the Avalon region of the Figure 11 Flow chart outlining the transformation of prediction data Figure 12 remerated into R. into the final data set denoting positive or negative indicators of the presence and absence data. Flow chart process in choosing the final model in creating the 39 predictive surface from a suite of 19 potential models. Numbers in parentheses indicate the number of models during a given process. Distance from coastline versus partial residuals on the y-axis, 40 Boreal felt lichen occurrences (from filtered data) based on aspect. Figure 15 From my data set, more boreal felt lichen were found on the north facing rather than south facing slopes or on flat terrain. Actual TCI values with partial residuals plotted on the y-axis, using the opporalized additive model (GAM). Actual TRMI values with partial residuals plotted on the v-axis. Figure 17 using the generalized additive model (GAM) The final island-wide predictive surface interpolation. The final predictive surface interpolation, focusing on the Avalon 46 region of the province and highlighting Balsam fir stands. Figure 20 The final medictive surface internolation, focusing on the Bay d'Espoir region of the province and highlighting Balsam fir stands.

List of Figures

1 Introduction

To conversion biology and handwape enables, twip the downline the optial and population extent of are species (in particular, new species that sould downline), and downline the downline of the downline of the downline of the downline in listen and life binary as research may be scared one to the different of fastingidentifying and maintaining contact with the species large couple is conduct viable the dashings tool are been as the species large couple is conduct viable the dashings and to isocrass. On a landwape level, studying the appendent downline the dashings tool and to be constant. If the binary sequence downline to a final material binary constant with the species large energy and the species the study of the dashing on the study list binary sequence the final factors of the species' spatial distribution. Such is the challenge is downlined a distribution of the stars constantion, Erabaham pathochalam (Har) M. Jarey (defined to an *C. pucchedinary*), thereases compared to both.

To do occept a statistically viait amount optimizing proteins that may reliable biochimolism for a given encoders and an encoder main stramage material predictive model of quarkal discribution. A publicive model is used to datamine protein and faster translet is useding of material stratutions, such as the do-obtament of any predictive model of stratution of the stratution of the stratution of the protein distribution, pupalation dynamics or halter attration than the protein distribution, pupalation dynamics or halter attration of the stratution (Such, 2006). A predictive model das its determining protein and prater translation doctimes and an essench and savere quadratures. The player handwares doctimes and an essench and any engle stratution of playering proteins moves the scale to be addresses, a purposes that that displayering particular in prodictions and an essence hand any engle stratution.

plenning (Crianian and Thallin, 2006). A predictive model contains of a number of predicators or variables that may inframere the contains of the model and travel in an antimicality significant way (Chiania and Zimmenna, 2000). By developing the model on the basis of these predicators, the model can then be validated or entroleted predicad values within the difference of the model on the strength and. Speeffully, becomes factors reading and the strength of the strength and. Speeffully, becomes factors reading and the strength of the strength predicative models can examination on the first data can entroling and. Speeffully, becomes factors reading and and new or more construmentaries of the binary variables. Left binary and environmental datas. More directive models can be embedded on the binar and a former traver are another of the binary variables. Left binary and environmental datas can contain datas the can datasetic factors that are measured when and whene presence are datasetted to include and animatian is guarking types of preferred substrates, tampentators, and and environmental and animatian is guarking types of preferred substrates, tampentators, and and environmentation and animatian is guarking types of preferred substrates, tampentators, and and environmentations.

Most data sets on species distributions contain information presence (securrence) and some environmental variables. Mostly, one should include shoured sets (i.e., shour a survey) sets has not found for species and gives more yields in the diverdimptor of updatal distributions models. Absence data set one of the presence data to give a clearer initiatical indications of the hubbats a species date and prefixe. A model based more hubbanes prefixed mail and some optimal balance more based to place a struct of initiate, on-surveyed hubbats found across a given landscape and ansign probabilities that the species on list found faces. However, man peptidions merey is not als epid and the species will be found faces. In survey, man performance on the beause of anyone yim

constraints, like of randomized servey techniques (opportunities surgitaries, or the last of immediate use of such data (Eraz), et al., 2002; However, it is possible to develop mediate hash materials importance only data, using specific antitizitati models designed for this purpose (Erai), et al., 2006; Alternatively, "puesdo alterecto", er randomly generated absence data, tafter than surveyed absence data, carbo used in surgery models, especific to incommittees where spacing are extramely area; or (Erag), et al., 2006; Paendo-alternet data have been successfully used for predictive thadiata mediating for both mobile and automizery positions such as more than all fram species respectively. Singlet: a p2007; Zarierolok, et al. 2005; 2007.

After mene than 33 years of adapt and apportanismic merges with the index Neuroimaliand, little is laceous of the life history of the bread file life. *E*. Neuroimaliand, little is laceous of the life history of the history of the history of the history of the life. The life of the life history of history of the life history of history

or where more careful survey work for *E. pedicellatum* is required in advance of any proposed human development in those areas.

1.1 E. pedicellatum Biology and Ecology

A spakicic relationship between length submers and an algor symbactic ease layer, a kinken responses on of the dolor forms of multicellular turnerist list of the second, 1977, Lischens ure a polific form of composite erganism the case loss for all contracts, and have a valier ange of forms and highly diverses any of fingualgabilitation and second of the second second second second second the final and second seconds. The symbacism existing is a semiptive and the final and precise (photohesis) produces associated as to advance or theory while the algad precise (photohesis) produces associated as to advance to the productions. (1977) Cysandichens are pachilophilic, ending a fingure to advance to theory to resort photohesis and produces the structure as ward multiple and the second photohesis and produces the structure associated as constituent respective bragin and photohesis and produces the structure associated as to advance to theory second final structure and the structure associated as the second photohesis and the structure associated associated

E proleciliarow is an epiphytic cynolichem found in countil hereal foretts with a historic amphi-Atlantic distribution (Kerping and Hand, 2006). Originally discovered in New Bransski, in the early 1906, h has since become extrapatal from New Bransski, (Kerping and Hand, 2006). A detailed survey of News Sorial has been engoing for security verse, mol dock sould oblishable lickens here been found Contron and

Neily, 2008) although recently a single tree with over 50 individuals was discovered on Cape Breton Island (Avers 2010). In northeastern Europe, it was believed the E. pedicellatuw had a range throughout Scandinavia (Schiedigger, 2003). It is believed to be extinct throughout the Ferro Scandinavian range (Schiedigger, 2003). The exception to this elobal loss of diversity is on the Island of Newfoundland, where surveys have discovered in excess of ten thousand individual lichens, with more discoveries each survey year (Keeping and Hanel, 2006). The North American population of E. nedicellatuw has been subdivided between the maritime populations, which now only consists of Nova Scotia, but was historically found in New Brunswick, and the boreal population on the island of Newfoundland (Keeping and Hanel, 2006). E. pedicellatuw is comprised of the mycobiant Erioderma and the photobiont Scytonema. Separately, these mycobiant and photobiont species do not exist in the natural environment, and are only found together when E. nedicellatum is formed (Schiedenzer, 2003). On the North American side of the Atlantic, E. pedicellatum has been found predominantly on balsam fir, Abies balsamea (Keeping and Hanel, 2006). In isolated cases, E. pedicellatuw has been found on yellow birch, Betala alleghaniensis, and black spruce, Picea mariana (Schiedesper, 2003). In Europe, E. nedlcellatuw has been found on Norway sprace, Picea abies. On both sides of the Atlantic, E. pedicellatum has been found predominantly in wet, coastal forest climes (Schiedezger, 2003).

E. prolice/lansw is leaf-like in appearance (Schiedegger, 2003). This leaf-like appendage or thallue is slate grey to blue-green in coloration with upward-curled grey edges. This coloration is dependent upon the amount of surface water retention (blue-green during we previous seen a firstgue. J. Matter thall like distinctive firsting bodies, provided and the surface of the su

known as apothecia. These orange-brown fruiting bodies distinguish boreal felt lichen

from other similar-looking lichens such as Coccocarpia palmicola.



Figure 1. Two photos of *E*, producidianse (coursey of Newfoundlund and Labrador Environment and conservation) Note the white curled objes on the thaling (clarifile regions) of both photos, as well as the reddish aphothecia prominent on the right thall. *E pradicultanue* on the left is in a lighter green coloration (charateristic of ordy periods), *pradicultanue* on the left is in a lighter gree phase (charateristic of ordy periods), which tends to render the aphotecia dark hown to black in color.

The lifetycie for an exploying index on the quite complex, with overall growth and dreep parisels (referred to a source) stages) that on so the lichten above and retter di to result disc, effossi to sourced parisels and form a ringi like parise on a tree (Kenping and Hane). 2006). This long and varial lifetycies may present the lichten with sector challenges. In order for *E. pachecillanous* to source it with growth the sector with sector challenges. In order for *E. pachecillanous* to source it with growth the sector of 20 years (Kenping and Hane). 2006). Solidologges (2001) soore than bilanum freesmes to be the preferred tree solutions: (2006). Solidologges (2001) soore than bilanum freesmes to be the preferred tree solutions: (2006) and the license of the lower of the license belowers of the source (2006) on the trutt and in the bilaness of a broad field liken. It belowed that the may no ple a sourcection with the direke some fields and the angel with characterizeness on the size of the line in the source difficulties. The there becomes seventh for more man's 30 years, and its modified and it can be the becomes seventh for source hash 30 years.

that E pudcultance do not coincize well on older bittum fr trees. Konging and Hard (2006) suggests there is evidence that E pudcultance prefers not only bittum fr from diwithin a forest stand, but may also profer bittum for these serves are the degre of bigs and flow these individual trees tools to gove much more divery, and although the pare smaller than baham fir in a representative stand of trees, the dow goved premise the bat to stay smoother for longer periods of time, and the set microclinate is believed to be conductor set & *Pudcultance* habits vibility.

1.2 Brief Synopsis of the Boreal Population of E. pedicellatum

The first, informal servery is identify heard fit kines in Nerofendinal was conducted in 1999 (Genying and Hanc). 2003), Fullow approxy on the bland of Nerofendinal wave encodeciel in the 1980 by T. Ald and Wedging Hano (Mol, 1981). Conformal distingtions on the Nerofen Parimita, an will an one Harpen bighesy. Bay d'Expiré area, and the Arolen Parimital, war will not the firsts, bits of siloway any encode of the Arolen Parimital wave mode of the firsts, bits of siloway and any any encode of the Arolen Taylor and the firsts, bits of siloway and any and a decline wave motify of any Arolen Market admarks decline wave methody and a Hard. 2006; By 1996, then ald were a diamatic decline in overall packets any admarks and all botts one (Norson individual likes) in the First-Sondiantizine production area. 2003, *E. packettanes* was included in the Internetion Sondiantizetties of European endo. *R. packettanes* was included in the Internetion of Competence of Norson and and the one known individual likes in the First-Sondiantization of Fampie 12020, *R. packettanes* wave included in the Internetion of Norson and Norson and

Itioid at endopsel in the materian progradiant marge. On the Island of Sevelondinark, performante mark bases in Tealangeronk Wilder (COSEWE): Construier on the States of Estationgenetic Wilder in Canada, and Valanzabar Barrell, and Sevelondinard and Landers's Datagenetic Wilder and Massam and Hennas. 2002; Keoping and Hand; 2006). Therefore, special areas more to its the individual worker any human development execution areas that are Medical to Andron populations of *E* specialization, marker the provincial publication of the Sevelocation Res. 2004; Cosepting and Hand; 2006). Therefore, special areas more to its the individual worker any human development execution areas that are Medical to Androne populations of *E* specialization, marker the provincial publication of the Sevelocation Res. 300: All Sevent Sevents and and Lander 2016; Peter E, publicationane, too development can accure its marker that hubits, and any finest stand that is doment a possible considered that for *E* publications, must be surveyed before any human development can accure (that and Resting). 2006; 2007;

1.3 Current Status of E. pedicellatum

Keeping and Hard (2006) and the useared avery effect for broad file likely begue on the bland of Nex-doubland in 1998. The provised Depertures of Neard Success (at that time, under the angings of the Department of Forst Successes and Aplifolds), adapted a Indexper management approach on the premise of realisting trutter habitist at and near harves broad field likely propulsions. Under the Indexper analogenest approach, as hoped adgrees from the the continued and and growth and cycling processes would are as both a hoff and near potential habits for correstly lowers f. about lower modules.

During the surveys from 1998-2008, two distinct hyper-populated regions were mapped in detail (Figure 2). The Avalon population is centered in the heart of the Avalon

Peninala within the Lockyer's Waters region, while another is contrard near the Jingtitate Lockyer's Waters region, Water Lockyer region. The combined penaletons within the region complex early for of the Loosen intrivial that controlly accounted in NewSouthand (24% and 72% of the entire known population respectively). In total, mere than is thousand that have been surveyed and an estimated 10 thousance of more introvidual that are estimated in low within the two hyperpendented regions (Program Quarkan Quarkan



Figure 2. A map of the island of Newfoundland outlining *E. pedicellatum* sites in red (source: Keeping and Hanel, 2006, government of Newfoundland and Labrador, 2006).

In 1998, the Department of Forest Resources and Agrifoods adopted recommendations to create buffer zones around known E. pedicellatum populations and around notential adjacent habitat in the hone that this would ensure present and future E nedicellatum populations could persist, and that potential colonization habitat was readily available (Bill Clarke, pers. comm.). The Forestry Division relied heavily on opportunistic, non-randomized survey patterns to establish such buffer zones (Ahti, 1983). Initial survey efforts focused primarily in, and adjacent to, previously known E pedicellatum nonulations that were near designated cutting zones as a precaution to determine E. nedicellatum presence in and near those zones. Further surveys were done in regions that provincial authorities thought may have potential as prime habitat for E. pedicellatum (primarily the presence of balsam fir), and were slated as potential future cutting zones (Bill Clarke, pers. comm.). The provincial Department of Environment and Conservation's Wildlife Division has surveyed existing E. medicellatum sites, and has furthered the census and surveying data over the last nine years with ever-expanding search areas, particularly near the provincial parks and protected areas that are near the current honer-normalated regions (Lockwer's Waters and Bay d'Espoir). The Conne River Miowpukek First Nation obtained federal funding via Environment Canada's Species at Risk Critical Habitat Protection Program for further monitoring and surveying efforts near the adjacent Jipujijkuei Kuespem Provincial Park, and has been working in tandem with the provincial Wildlife Division in their surveying efforts over the last five years. Most recently, the provincial Department of Environment and Conservation conducted a systematic survey of lichen species on the Avalon Peninsula, which was led by Dr. John

McCarthy (McCarthy, pers. comm.). To date, this is the only systematic field survey of lichens completed in the province (McCarthy, pers. comm.).

Both Cluck (pers, som) and Kepsig and Hatel (200) utilize that unsyste opportunistics it whose, as candidate time are generally down based on the summary having memory having the set of the set. The set of set of the set. The set of the set o

may be better understood, and aid in provincial government decisions on forest and land development, as well as forest harvesting issues that may impact known boreal felt licken populations or those habitats which the model suggests may have a high probability of being suitable for shead felt licken (Keeping and Hand, 2006).

1.4 Predictive Modeling of Erioderma pedicellatum

The amount of accumulated data from surveys of *E*, profilerilitator in Newformalitad is quite extensive (Reeping and Hanel, 2006). However, escept for a minute amount of data from the 2000 Avalon lishes survey, here are no mill survey points, or absence data (John McCarthy, pers. comm.). To develop a predictive model, it would be best to inclusive but presence and absence data.

It reviewed the data from expert surveyous and researchers with prevolute environment discuss the wave presentient is the major of brend fold fold for fields. It answed the environmental factors to four primary predictors to include in the model: append, distance from constitute, but the expects and thefane groundwardner motion to encircle the factor factors are spheredisen the brend statistical motion of the links halong, and to add these factors row submare and distance from constitute) how been included in a locatistic model in the previous of Neura Sortia as subwave (Dummo Michiga, 2004). To defan the size applearmous motion works where (Dummo Michiga, 2004). To defan the size applearmous motion works where (Dummo Michiga, 2004). To defan the size applearmous motion works where (Dummo Michiga, 2004). To defan the size applearmous motion here, my obside, and the data for main workshow. The data of the OS sources for the island are very poor and net workshow for the motion (Duch 1).

Table 1. a comparison model parameters of the Nova Scotia heuristic model and the systematic model for boreal fielt lichen on the island of Newfoundland.

Nova Scotia Model	Newfoundland Model
Balsam fir within stands Less than 30 km from coast within 80 meters of sphagram moss wetlands	Babarn fir within stands Less than 30 km from coast High moisture levels present Aspect of hills turnain

On a stard level, across the island of Newfoundlash, Hypothesize that the habitat mainhilds (for *Dischema policillasow*) like significantly constrained with (i) distance from and (i) specpraphy (specifically append). As some some father inland from the constitution (i) specpraphy (specifically append). As some some father inland from the constitution (in the degree and regularity of main maritime climate will decreme. I product that habitat an individually will docume as one reserve father into the binstrained as shown in Figure 9 (Habitatow 10046470, 2007).



Distance Inshore (in meters or Kilometers)

Figure 3. The hypothesized relationship between E. pedicellatum abundance as a function of distance inland from oceanic coast.

Studies and surveys indicate balaam fir seems to be the niche tree species where *E* pardicellatura is consistently detected on the island of Newfoundland (Keeping and Hanel, 2006), Therefore, the presence of balaam fir may be an indicator of *E* pardicellatura hakins subhility and the basis of my second prediction (Lang, et al., 1980).

E predictioner babies unstability is predicted to be higher writin suffer, and lower are thing and pack (JIII). Clark, prev, comm.). Modure retentions and collections the behavior - clarity and superclocal days one protection allow and the suffer and the (Rohad, 2001). Terting the *E*, pedicellow thebits subhiblity against aspect, and TCI (Proparable). Clark and the *E*, pedicellow thebits subhiblity against aspect, and TCI (Proparable). Terting the *E*, pedicellow thebits subhiblity against aspect, and TCI (Proparable). Terting the *E*, pedicellow thebits a thread in a substability of the terting of the terting and the terting the terting the terting the Relative Models and the terting the terting is a terting in abundance relative to these features (Propara data). STI consume the days and approximation model, the calculates the speed and collection areas in lower termin (where water ranoff collects in lower elevation, flatter termin), and provides an index of low-to-high motisture collection at the surface. The TRMI model uses the TCI date, but then further refines the TCI parameters it to provide relative motisture or wetness levels near the surface beyond the collection more (Phere, 1992).







Topographical Convergence Index(TCI)



In addition to annophotic mointer, mointer nor the proved further mointering may also be an important predictor (HBI Cluck, pars, camu). Some of the variation in a structure moistore may be experiment of adaptive that the propertiest convergence and relative moistner indices may supply more detail. Researe lickness appears in three is adamp environments (House, et al., 2001, 1 predict that studies Le adaptive liness and the structure of the structure of the structure of the production relative structure tables (the structure to the structure of the structure).

I used these four environmental predictors to develop a predictive habitat model for *E*. pedicellators for the island of Vesedonalland. If the model has high predictive power, it may be a useful tool determining habitat suitability and estimated population distribution of the bornal felt lichen across the as-yet un-surveyed periotions of the island.

2 Methods

To develop a statistical population distribution model for E. nedicellatum I filtered data compiled by a host of observers and surveyors across the province. Then I used the data to develop and validate the statistical model. Finally, I used the statistical model and implemented it into a Generarbic Information System (GIS) to display the predictive surface visually on a map. This process was carried out in five states. First. I assessed the E. pedicellatum data, and filtered data points based on the criterion of minimum orid size (see details below). Second Likewiseed randomly created absence data points (known as pseudo absence data) to offset the deficit of real absence data. I compiled GIS layers for each of the four predictors, and sampled all presence and pseudo absence data points for these using ArcGIS 9.3 (ESRI, Redlands, CA), and then divided the entire dataset into "training data" for development of the statistical model, and "testing data" for model validation (Elebling and Bell 1997). Third using the training data. I built a series of competing models, based on the hypotheses outlined above, and statistically determined which normaters best readicted the data (model building) (Anderson, 2008). Fourth, I tested the best model with the testing data (model validation) and created a confusion matrix to determine overall model error fitness (Fieldine and Bell 1007) Enably I developed a readictive surface for reabability of F. realizedlatum on an island-wide basis. Details of each of these stress are outlined below.

2.1 Erioderma pedicellatum data

I used data compiled over eight years by the Department of Environment and Conservation-Wildlife Division and the Department of Forest Resources and Agrifoods

to ten up hypotheses and build predictive models. The data on *EL* productionant scorences are sampled as either points are so course (Figure 6). Points course include the actual GPS confidences and the respective solution if the start of the sample of the start of GPS confidences and the respective solution if the sample areas on the start of GPS confidence of time. Nother the equival catters of the sample areas on the start of GPS confidence of time. Nother the equival catter of the sample areas on the sample of any discover and time. Nother the equival catter of the sample areas on the sample of the sample catter of time. Nother the equival catter of the sample areas on the data. Included all point courses in the final data wite because cather the respected specific point on the mg (*i.e.*, accenter to well within 7.9 meters). To be consistent, the predictive model is based upon the mailmost *divisible* (OS cell cade) in y study. The predictive model is based upon the sample of soluble (OS cell cade) and the highest resolution (confidenguing) of 7.9 meters. Because I was anable to estimate the inter or sum arreaded in the area courset, local and reliably position the same samples data tables area for the sample cade in the other.



Figure 6, sense controls except the neutral E productionan singleting space (represented by the star, which is morely continitents in sing), so well as the survey region (gray stars). An exact control concept stars) and region that is larger than the 78-9 meter grid erithetise, but as a datum, it shows only one individue data point trapereneutibly the holdense citedy. Their constructs except the analysage of the E_conclusion that the rest of the stars of the visit as being represented in the data as a data point that is likewise individuel for the proposes dist which,

Thus, the area counts were completely related in the models: I formed the mainting data to its chade only one observations per TA-9 mpl cells. Iterating a total of 667 models (model) statement for the grif English, call $(x,y) \in V$. Watter regions of the province) Of them, I machandry share -10% ($\mu = 50$) of the points to reserve as insting data, hereing dOP points that represent *E*, pole-follows eccentres in the training data set, which we use off er existent and the bilding (V data and B data (Y).

2.2. Pseudo absence data

To use peaks showe data is my aly as group of trait allowine data, house collection of necessence data for E_puckee/times on the island of NewFormMandba house comestical apportaining in Generation and the Mandba house data collection of showe data (i.e., notation of shows navey) dd agg fade 2.E. puckee/times when following the same samely protocols vous not data and 2000 (Mah MacCarly), processing 2.E. and 2.E. and 2.E. and 2.E. and 2.E. puckee/times when following the same samely protocols vous not data and 2000 (Mah MacCarly), processing 2.E. and 2.E. and 2.E. and 2.E. and 2.E. and 2.E. and data and the same data base how and in the radies of trave, or difficult for find species. Thus, in order to relevance of the (Vise and Guian, 2009). Learent mandba abances to the first set of avoine of the (Vise and Guian, 2009). Learent mandba abances the first set of append on the first set of the set of the set of statistical and revert Research to mandba house fits in the stand of statistical and revert Research to statistical independs in the research product abances that abances data to rever with hisked holisen fits in the stand or product abances that abances that and presence data were within 2.F. and the construction product abances that the and presence data were within 2.F. and the const (Figure 2.E. and 3.E. and





This may be a rul biological communic (i.e., E., Parderlinem doss on scare-byord 20 km from the courts, or it may be an artiflact of the appendix angular glucation, mail, which were in disc promptings to the contifier (C. Rudas Hand, pare, comm.). Numcheless, to world statistical evolution, J. decided to build any statistical models for E productions bootions within 20 km roses inland from the court, arout the entire tituding Targer K.



Figure 8. Island of Newfoundland, with a 20 km buffer (green shaded region). Note the extent in the Bay d'Espoir (center map) and Avalon (right hand portion of map) that contain most of the existing surveyed population of *E. pollcellatuw* found to date. Within all forest study containing balance for and located within 2014 and of the court, I a generated approximately tracke as many pendia absence points to real presence, since a 2014 for effore adsorbances to presence data has been argended to increase the statistical proter, and to increase the likelihood the data would give a statistically significant representation of true absence data (Witas and Guiana, 2009). Due to the nature of the many pending penetration across the bindle, AGCB 93. did with developed appendix of pendia diseases. The first data was also that disease the statistical penetra 21. attricts proceed. It matematy strength the training data set, for a studi pensence - pendia disease of set of 44.

2.3 GIS layers

2.3.1 Forest Resource Inventory

I used the provincial Freed Research Ionation (FRE) as a primary GNS layer to detamine forest stand structure (periodal by the Government of Newsformlined and distantion (Paperture) of the Analysis of the Analysis of the Section (Section (Section

are tacen to predominantly secure the balance for (Alson Aukanovi) but have able been found occurringly on yellow bieds (Alenda all-gluonissis) and Balack sprace (Force anomand (Korging and Hand, 2006); Havesers, when the presence data serve are used to sample the FT data and an overlap analysis in the OES, all of the data points occurred in stands that were dominated by or that contained Balann fit. Thus, I constrained preside abuses data (solids) represent "available" habitary to those stands that contained Balann fit.

2.3.2 Distance from coastline

I used the "Neur" Tool in ArcGIS 9.3 Proximity Analysis toolbox to measure distance from each point to the nearest section of the coastline, using a coastline GIS layer of the island of Newfoundland.

2.3.3 TCI and TRMI Layers

To approximate near surface and surface ansister for the molel ispec, I used proposible developed the downline surface surface truthm and magnitude. The Topparphic Convergence Issies (TCI) and the Topparphical Relative Molitane Issies (TRM) uses and advances used and an experimental relative Molitane Issies (DMI) and use of advances used near similar for appendixed in Molitane, 16:15 Molesce and the Tocky mountains for GCM sourd gradient molitane and sile modeling (Moleck and McCache, 1995). It has since heats used workshold and has been excepted on monitoring topole for multicative and the Molesce and Molesce and Molesce monitoring (Wolck and McCache, 1993). It is a solitarely magnitudenear modeling moticative for the Molesce and Digital Position Molesce.

elevation values in each cell) as the input. By using slope, aspect and steepness gradients from a DEM, the TCI and TRMI models can calculate relative topographic convergence and infer areas where surface moisture accumulates and drains away.

Tability Click and TRM lipses for the entire province in Archite with Arc Mann Language (ALL), scripts that were previously developed to calculate TCL and TRM for the Appendician momentum care. Locabated TRM that wholes matter for some ranging from 7 (lowest mointure value) to 60 (escoptionally high near surface mointure). For the TCL the data mapped from 60 dight seeparatic convergence, and have light sorteon motions to 16.7 (30) were careful soversitions and them to low software motioner.

With and van Maare's (1999) suigiaal models for TCCTPME vary while free M Appalentiems in the search Under States. To determine whether the TCL and TML Appalentiems in the search Under States. The Appalentiem is the search under the conducidate and while the search and the search of the search of the determine search of the search of the search of the search of the determine search of the search of the search of the search of the determine search of the search of the search of the search of the determine search of the search of the search of the search of the determine search of the search of the search of the search of the determine search of the search of the search of the search of the determine search of the search of the search of the search of the determine search of the search of the search of the search of the search interlingtion would have been negleted to determine the relative deviance of search of the determines. Once I was confident that the TCUTRMI models were robust to the permutations introduced in the semiinivity analysis, I sampled the TCUTRMI values at each data point using the Extract Values to Points tool in ArceIIS 9.3 Spatial Analysi's Extraction toolbox, Eggars 9 and 10 show TCI and TRMI respectively graphically on digital maps using ISBN ArceIIS 9.3.



Figure 9. TCI values in the Avalon region of the island of Newfoundland. Blue denotes possible areas of greatest surface moisture convergence, while red denotes poor convergence.


Figure 10, TRMI interpolation values in the center of the Avalon peninsula. Blue denotes wetter regions, while red denotes drier regions.

2.3.4 Aspect

I created one final GIS layer to represent aspect. I created the aspect layer from the DEM using the Aspect tool in AreGIS 9.3 Spatial Analyst's Surface Analyst toolbox. I entraced Appen values at each data perior using the Estimat Values to Points usi is ArcoES 93.5 shall Analysi's Estimation works and them estimates and wales from a D-W is a scale of a 110° to give "seventhera" values that the same order of magnitude (without this appents a few degrees east or work of moth allfer by a value of 340° (e.g., 2° east of served is 2° waits d' and is 137°). However, in turns of solar insulation (which is what appent is a puryo di), these values dual be appiased, but and stanginghesis (3°). Springer, 11 does suppert oppiased using SML ArcoES 9.2.



Figure 11. Topographical aspect in the center of the Avalon region of the island of Nowfoundland. Each color represents a change in aspect. The boreal folt lichen data points have been enlarged to provide easier identification.

2.4 Statistical Analysis

Learned out statistical analysis in two phones are suggested by Flohing and Hole (1977) is the first grade model building). I subjective the transing data to a series of statistical tens to determine (a) samularly of the data (b) any parallel transformation() of the data is proved, better statistical sensitify (c) the influentation of neural versus noise multi-data and (d) downliness of the box statistical model that multi-the word for the grade states in the second phase (model validation) regulated the box model hows the first phases to the toorling data is created as catalisis munit to downline the approximation of the statistical states of the second phase in the data state of the tension of policy (preserver) measurements that multi-are statisticy cortex, while specificily rather such theory of transmission (the transmission of the tension of policy (preserver) measurements that me that are statisticy cortex, while specificily of the sound theory of transmission (the tension of the transmission of the tension of theory of the sound phase) that are carried to the tension of the large statistic statistics of the tension of the sound statistics of the tension of the large statistic statistics of the tension of the tension of the large statistic statistics of the tension of the large statistic statistics and the large statistic statistics of the tension of the large statistic statistics and t

2.4.1 Model Building

Data ware compiled in Microsoft Exect, and then each model predictive was treads for normality. Of the three predictions choice, minitare (hoth the TCI and TRMM data sets) based Poisson distributions. The TCI and TRMM data sets ware transmissional using the square root of each datum. Aspect and Distance from Coastline, however, had bimdah distributions. Bimodah distributions are generally dealt with using non-sormal (nonpumentici) statistical analysis.

For model development, I opted to use the Generalized Additive Model (GAM), a non-parametric counterpart to the parametric General Linear Model and the Generalized Linear Model because of the non-normality of the data, particularly the bimodality of the

dimme and apper predictors. GAM is which you it is bindipial and evolupient model development whom data are not somethal and data wandremaking in particular, the formalized al. 2002). Using a backelining roomofining and requesting independent of constrained Additive Model differs from the traditional Generalized Landow by replacing the weighted linear repression in the adjunced constrained of a work Model by replacing the method and the structure of the structure of the structure of the structure interaction of the structure of the structure of the structure of the interactive structure of the structure of the structure of the structure of the the structure of the structure of the structure of the structure of the structure structure of the structure of the structure of the structure of the structure structure of the structure of the structure of the structure of the structure structure of the structure of the

When makes (LMA very sudia the ability social and above which predicts one for non-parameteric innovation and which scene do next. This allows for a more notwordential, an anonymateric innovational data which differently than the parameteric troess-monologic data, all which the same model. I would be default parameters for the GMA model as a matterin the RK trainford package (version 2.0.8 to 2.1.2.6) with the MGCV througy (Hantin, 2010). It is recommanded that unless sameling are quentied in the R pergungen, or if the model fitting fails to converge, the default parameters be used (Uniter, 2010).

2.4.2 Model selection

Originally, I had chosen five predictors to develop my model: species substrate (S), distance from countine (D), Topographical Convergence Index (T1), Topographical Relative Moisture Index (T2), Aspect (A). These were the physical parameters from my original hypothesis.

The full model, therefore, was:

$$O = S + D + (T1 \text{ or } T2) + A$$

where 0 presents presence dense constructs, while 1 (presents) of this here, My filtered data showed fart 10% of all occurrences happend only an Baham Fir. Thus, a prameter Species (2) as somitted from the model, as to assumed indusion in inevitable (i.e., euen explanatory value). Thus, up see hase model is 0 = D + A + (T) or T2). From this initial model, H other a priori models were developed (Andressa, 2008) as outlined in Table 2. These models were then subjected to a series of statistical difficuence tests based on the constraint Addition Model (CMA).

I statistically unique de model stection unique Re Ratistical subware people cereiron 24 eV 212, 2009/2018 represent/28, R Priogic for Ratistical Comparing, Yaah of the 19 models was analysed using the Generalized Additive Model Binny (with the MOCV Barry). For each model, the produces was emissibility contained on their 3-waters, we will are attack barrea their respective alongend F² values, devices explained and the CHRET access (which is a modified Additive Model Binfingence et al., which is the model are built and the structures and their their Relations of the structure of the structure of the structure evaluated on their 3-waters model threads 1.3 text per final produce and their their R² adjusted values and their devinesce explained whose. The adjusted R² value gives an implicit noises much of theorable is a neglitical part of the construct the model with the "fail" model or, a model with all parameters fully final. The Mark N² value of adjusted values and the origin and the distructure of the final theory above the M² values of adjusted constructure of the offen three the structure of the M² values of adjusted constructure or the offen three the structure of the Mark N² values of adjusted constructure or the final final Mark N² values of adjusted constructure three original of the results of the Mark N² value of adjusted constructure three original of the results of the final three the Mark N² value of adjusted constructure three original of the results the final model with the final model

selection; the higher R² and deviance explained values the better statistical fit the model had.

Modes that that if significant predictors, and that inducively high k^2 and advisors explained values were then function values at using a modified Chic Sugnard ANDVA then the GAM (may) (Sherry policity modes) and the significant predictors, that, thirdly predictor that was morely significant (i, i, e.m., ha just over the 0.00 p-value significance), and with relatively high docume explained and k^2 values iso included, just to be user that all significance to the docume of docume explained values waves than ima assess. The ANDVA do is quare to documents the requirated values waves than the same of the significance to the same that the significance of the same of the significance. The ANDVA do is quare to documents the requirated values waves than the same of modes (rest 2012 Kee). Table 2. Potential E. podecilianse models for the island of Newfourdland and their respective statistical analysis including when applicable, del square, p-values, z-values R² adjusted and deviance explained. TI and T2 denote TC1 and TRMI melature models. The s denotes the smoothing function used in the Generalized Additive Model.

Model	Equation	Predictors	Chi Sq	P-Value	Z- Value	Deviance Explained	R2 Adjusted
1	0 = sD = sA + T1	sD	383.06	2.00E-16	112		
		Az	15.79	0.35			
		TI	10	0.092	1.65	32.30	0.37
2	O = 6D + T1	aD	385.40	2.00E-16	118		
		T1	10	0.070	1.81	31.30	0.36
3	O=sA+sD	Az	380.85	2.00E-16	110		
		sD	55.93	0.033	110	32.20	0.37
	O = 8A + T1	Aa	22.10	0.0065	na		
		T1		0.20	1.29	1.23	0.010
6	0 = sD	6D	386.10	2.00E-16	0.0	31.20	0.37
6	0 = 6A	6A	20.15	0.017	na	1.13	0.001
7	0 = T1	T1		0.74	0.33	0.01	-0.00050
8	0 = sD + sA + T2	\$D	380.91	2.00E-16	na		
		Aa	19.93	0.012	na		
		72		0.072	1.80	32.3	0.37
	O = ND + T2	вD	385.80	2.00E-16	na		
		72		0.25	1.15	31.2	0.37
10	0 = 6A + T2	sA	20.22	0.012	na		
		72		0.53	-0.30	5.54	0.0095
11	O = T2	72		0.76	-0.30	0.01	-0.0005
12	O = sD + sA = sT1	sD	330.30	2.006-16	na		
		sA.	10.31	0.021	Cia.		
		6T3	29.05	0.0001	108	33.70	0.59
13	O = sD + sT1	eD	332.66	2.005-16	na		
		8T1	28.68	0.00071	08	32.70	0.3770
14	0 = sA + sT1	sA	17.12	0.030	na		
		sT1	111.76	2.00E-16	na	0.84	0.078
15	O=sT1	\$73	115.50	2.00E-16	na	5.87	0.070
16	0 = sD + sA + sT2	sD	381.10	2.00E-16	na		
		sA	20.05	0.012	ne		
		sT2	3.37	0.096	ne	32.43	0.37
17	0 = sD = sT2	sD	386.82	2.00E-16	ne		
		872	1.30	0.26	na	31.2	0.37
18	O = sA + sT2	sA	20.20	0.012	na		
		\$T2	0.37	0.55	na	1.14	0.0095
19	0 = sT2	\$T2	0.10	0.75	na	0.01	-0.00050

2.4.3 Model validation

Trainabate the final model using the vesting towards due filleding and HG. (197). In R. the mercre data was used in the model using the GAM (MICCV) liberty and the product gave community. The product of the product of the section communal base cachs reserve data point, project lisses the articular due data. An artepet a value due such serverse data point, project lisses the articular due data. An artepet a dist model 's gammatics' the product of the section of model. The distance origin the due dues to model. Further, due prediction data were weed to promote probability of executions that due point was second only were list first the theory model and well a second to the expected of the second second second second second sequence and the second second



Figure 12 Flow chart outlining the transformation of prediction data generated into R, into the final *data* set denoting positive or negative indicators of the presence and absence data.

2.4.5 Predictive Surface

Does the confusion matrix for the tool data was complete, I developed a predictive andres, In ArAGEN3, I constal a limit of data points separated by Linn sing Hersel¹/s Tools, Sampling Tools and Generate Sampling Points command, Harvel¹/s base notational Harline's to over them province from the confilter to 20 kilometers inlated. These data points were them sampled for their respective aspect and distance data, the data were them extrated from each datapoint. In ArGOR 201 and convented to a produced tree Marcel and Co., The restrictions around new tool fits a trendscher to Missenbil Co., The restriction around searce and its methods the restricted from Co., The restriction around searce and its a resulted the restrictive values for

each data point. The same transformation transmers (prediction wales to exponential to logistic) serves dones for the data as was completed for the training data as outlined in Figure 12. The logistic values were then exported have the ArceOS4 33 stayers in the same data set as the 1 km grid data point. Using the Spatial Analyst toolbox, Them contend an increase distance weighted interpolation based upon the newly imported logistic values. The final coupts was a perfective surface of the indued of Newfoosthard based upon the New Model.

3 Results

3.1 Sensitivity Analysis

None of the parameters tested using a step change of $\pm 5X$ exaggeration of the parameter values displayed any significant change in output values. Thus both TCl and TRMI passed the sensitivity analysis (Table 3).

Table 3. Percentage of change in each parameter's final value when the variable was changed to a given magnitude from the pre-set norm (in this case, the normal variable value is given a magnitude zero).

		Magnitude						
	-10	-5	-2	0	2	5	10	
Parameter								
Flew Accumulation(TCI)	-5	0	0	0	0	0	5	
Flat Surface Ares(TCI)	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	
Accumulation(TRMI)		0		0	0	D	0	
Focal Mean(TRMI)		0	0	0	0	D	0	
Top Threshold(TRMI)	0	0	0	0	0	D	0	

3.2 Final Model Selection

Figure 13 outlines the final model selection process using a flow chart. Based on the ANOVA chi square test the final model selected was model 3: O = sD + sA, where O

In countrex, a represente the smooth (CAM) function, the D is distance from countres and A is the aspect of the singes. The next chosen model (model 12 with) way was 0 = 0 + 3 + 3 + 112) and b all dispection-significance, and had the test \mathbb{R}^2 values and deviance explained values (CMe D). However, is the CAS Sequent AMOVA Not. O = 0 + 4 + 3 + 102. This confirms the principle of 1 + 3 + 102. This confirms the principle of 1 + 3 + 102. This confirms the principle of 1 - 302 + 302 + 122. This confirms the principle of 1 - 302 + 302 + 122. This confirms the principle of 1 - 302 + 302 + 122. This confirms the principle of 1 - 302 + 302 + 122. This confirms the principle of 1 - 302 + 302 + 122. This confirms the principle of 1 - 302 + 302 + 122. This confirms the principle of 1 - 302 + 302 + 122. This confirms the principle of 1 - 302 + 302 + 122. This confirms the principle of 1 - 302 + 302 + 122. This confirms the principle of 1 - 302 + 302 + 122. This confirms the principle of 1 - 302 + 302 + 122. This confirms the principle of 1 - 302 + 302 + 122. This confirms the principle of 1 - 302 + 302 + 122. This confirms the principle of 1 - 302 + 302 + 122. This confirms the principle of 1 - 302 + 302 + 122 and 1 - 302 + 302 + 122. This principle of 1 - 302 + 302 + 122. This principle of 1 - 302 + 302 + 122 are principle of 1 - 302 + 302 + 122. This principle of 1 - 302 + 302 + 122 are principle of 1 - 302 + 302 + 122. This principle of 1 - 302 + 302 + 122 are principle of 1 - 302 + 302 + 122. This principle of 1 - 302 + 302 + 122 are principle of 1 - 302 + 302 + 122. This principle of 1 - 302 + 302 + 122 are principle of 1 - 302 + 302 + 122. This principle of 1 - 302 + 302 + 122 are principle of 1 - 302 + 302 + 122. This principle of 1 - 302 + 302 + 122 are principle of 1 - 302 + 302 + 122. This principle of 1 - 302 + 302 + 122 are principle of 1 - 302 + 302 + 122. This principle of 1 - 302 + 302 + 122 are principle of 1 - 302 + 302 + 122



Figure 13. Flow chart process in choosing the final model in creating the predictive surface from a suite of 19 potential models. Numbers in parentheses indicate the number of models during a given process. The shape of the relationship between horeal felt lichen occurrence and the predictor values of distance from coastline, aspect, TCI and TRMI are shown in Figures 14-17.







Figure 15. Boreal felt lichen occurrences (from filtered data) based on aspect. From my data set, more boreal felt lichen were found on the north facing rather than south facing slopes or on flat terrain.



Figure 16. Actual TCI values with partial residuals plotted on the y-axis, using the generalized additive model. The solid lines are the partial residuals while the dushed lines represent the confidence interval (95%).



Figure 17. Actual TRMI values with partial residuals (solid lines) plotted on the y-axis and the 95% confidence intervals (dashed lines), using the generalized additive model (GAM)

3.3 Determining Model Fitness

Fielding and Bell (1997) explain that conflusion matrices are used to determine the number of prediction errors in any given model. Prediction errors are minicading results for presence and absences and can be either faile positives or filture negatives. A confinition matrix not only provides a measure of failer negatives and faile positive values, as a studie of astitution univolves providing a beat mediation of the positive values.

Table 4. Confusion matrix outlining the predicted and actual positive and negative values, as well as key values and their respective percentages for Model 3.

		actual	
			-
predicted	•	10	33
		57 67	84 117
Prevalence Overal Diagnostic Power Correct Classification Rate Sensitivity	% 36.41 63.59 51.09 14.93		
Kappa	9.24		

Realts of ended validations are shown in Table 4. Sensitivity and arequilition and nonscenary of the presence data and absence data respectively. Sensitivity to low, at 152%, which indicates that the model is not predictively. Sensitivity to low, at 152% which indicates that the model is not predictively for presence of 22. Pachordinary without the risk of a type I sense (Table and and Hell, 1979). However, with a specificity of 71. SPh, the model is giving a good presentage of common predictions for the showner the On-Deraff allogoushies present and 53.5%, which indicates the model has been functionary. The Convert characterization are start and sense and the model has model with showned or encourse of the showner and the sense lines.

(9.24%) which indicates that the model has overall poor agreement with the criteria set out by Fielding and Bell (1997) for model fitness.

3.4 Surface

The predictive streke for the entries island is adven in Figure 1R. Dotable maps for the prediction strates: from each of the two areas of the provinces where introduce may work off. *Fed points* have executed and entries on Figure 19 (Auchient) and Figure 20 (Bay ell'Espoint, Figure 1R represents the predictive model strekes as applied to the island based on the above parameters, and alows not restrict the stability hashbars in the stability of the strekes and the strekes as applied to the stability and the strekes and the strekes and the strekes in the strekes studies are indistinguishable. However, within the priority ended as "highly probable hashbar" in Figure 18, only these the avoid quives staads of Balana fireworld be considered whole's Conformation hash.



Figure 11. The flat aliable wide predictive authors intropulsates. Nuclear dispersion of the second probability of miceline L productions having and their generation there may produce L productions having and hybrid preservement for many production, and 1010 bring the hybrid predictor values represent the statistical predictor values for the model, so (20 Ne) togo the hybrid prediction of the predictive predictions of the second predictive states of the model of the model of the model of the predictive predictive predictive predictive predictive states of the second predictive predi



Figure 19. The final predictive nurface interpolation, focusing on the Avalon region of the province shown only within balant fir stands. The beighter green regions and higher numbers represent more suitable predicted habitat, while duritier ord regions and lower numbers how increasingly less suitable habitat. Grid cells are at 500 matters to due to commoder memory binatizions.



Figure 20. The final predictive surface interpolation, focusing on the Avadon region of the province shown only within halsam fir stands. The brighter green regions and higher numbers represent none suitable predicted habitat, while dealer red regions and lower numbers how increasingly less suitable habitat. Geid cells are at 500 meters due to comparter memory limitation.

4 Discussion

The final productive models was the best of 41 promible a priori models 11bd velocid at the beginning of mp research. The model parameters for all candidate models were based on field research experison primarily memory than a densel, and were picked because they were consistent with the the database and from expert epicies. Because this is minilar algorithmic model of the picked lands, the database and from expert epicies. Because this is minilar algorithmic models and the picked lands were independent of both the minimum grain size (715 meters) and be translated to a GBS software computer programs. The bot of all candidate models, given the data, contained only the most and indeferred meeting memory.

The recourse interface of the second second

development, as the geospatial data for sphagnum moss wetlands in the FRI were not detailed enough province-wide.

Aspect was non-parametric, so I could not statistically determine which direction was most significant, but only that aspect in general was statistically significant. On a cursory level, aspect did show an approximate preference for sloped terrain over flat terrain, as well as northerly slopes over southerly slopes. Aspect was significant within the final model, but discussing relative direction can be problematic. The preference of E pedicellatum habitat for sloped rather than flat terrain may be in part to limit the amount of direct sunlight reaching inside the tree canopy and to the boreal felt lichen communities therein (Gauslaa, et al., 2001). The loosely inferred preference of northern slores over southern slores may also be a result of the amount of ambient sunlight filtering through the forest canopy during the day (Campbell and Coxson, 2001, Hylander, 2005). Alternately, it may be a preference to greater near surface moisture retention from a northern aspect versus a southern aspect or it may simply be a case of substrate dependence, as north facine balsam fir trees will have a slower growth life cycle than the southern facine trees. Hanel (ners, comm.) indicated that the retardation of the balsam fir growth during its full lifecycle may give more opportunities for the microhabitat substrate to retain features that are conducive to a more complete boreal felt lichen life cycle. Further research would have to be done to confirm the relationship between rate of halsom fir growth and E. pedicellatum substrate preferences.

The distance from coastline predictor showed a solid, bimodal indication that near the coastline (approximately 1 to 3 kilometers) and at the edge of the coastline 20 kilometer buffer (approximately 16 to 18 kilometers) was the preferred habitat of boreal

(fit licks in the run set region. This may be due to seven) biotics and abolic patient factors. First, the population due singly of the preferred solution: by halos first present solvers in the brown due licks and population duration and distance from contribu-Station or alreage changes in the Damas types from the contribute to the interior may explain this photometory. Blocks and Blockses, 1989. Furthermore, conjoure to inform and dimension collidering all for resource on theoret, to earn Higher windoh may be devinement to brown dirk licks habite mainhility directly at the constine (Werth, et al., 2005). Blackan of that gave cloces to the shortfler may exhibit statud growdo, or the executed to the constitute from two resource.

While sensitivation, the model commaning aspect and distance thm constitives were bener significant models for contrainse models of sequences and the discosed fluct definal model was net particularly solutes, it had a sensitivity of early 14.0% and specificity of 21.1% and a kappen toding of early 52.7%. The very to be Kappen moding can be explained by the dispective of data and the the present and product however. Fielding and lot (14%) indicates that when one camputy of data somewhene another by a significant amount, the Cappen toding becomes less trailable. In my study, product by very model models were been one of the significant another of the significant model threes (Wisc and Gainan, 2000). This would definisely automize the formal Kappen value and theoreform, remains it in lines worth for the final model fluctuue analysis. However, which maindryling proceeds the ensitivity and a consequent becauses before (15.0%) and correct conditionion user (2). This would adfinisely automize (15.0%) and correct conditionion users (2). This are applied in the the model modes more firms. The model had low sensitivity and the model fitness was generally low. Two of the four possible predictors were nationalized significant, and because the basis of the final model. However, as with some reare addate that for head, head were the basing and coolings can be either lacking or in in infancy. A lack of widdl biological re ecological background may lead to poor model fitness (Asheron, 2006). Therefore, my model, shift netthering where it is flay by the above.

There are several reasons why my model had such poor overall predictive power (but was relatively good at predicting absences). At present, the majority of E. pedicellatum data are restricted to two primary hyper-densely populated regions: the Bay d'Euroir enclace on the south coast and the Lockver's Waters region of the Avalan Peninsula. One of my key repdictors for the model was distance from coastline, which showed a clear bimodal distribution both very near to the coastline (less than 2 kilometers) and at the edue of a 20 kilometer range. At first glance, this looks to be a solid relationship between coastline distance and population density. However, further analysis can detect these trends are caused by geographical and biogeographical nuances of Newfoundland's share and floral regulation distribution. First, prographically, the island of Newfoundland is converised of several large, yet narrowly shared peningulas One of the largest is the Avalon Peninsula, where the Lockver's Waters population resides. Looking at the data from the Avalon Peninsula, and determining the distance from coastline, we can see that no place on the perinaula is prester than 20 kilometers. from the constline, with the Lockver's waters region being the furthest inland (i.e. near the 20 km region). This may explain the bimodality with the Avalon data. The Avalon

dana dao comparisa dia bada, (20%) of the data asso di nel suady, denorthera a defini bian towarda diaplaying distance trends world come est of the secondl data sort. The bia Talipor region, shink asso commissing argorphysically as the Assida Patimita, does have bianguarphysical considerations. From the Damman charst and her Frenzey. These execution of the second data soft histories argo difficunt of the second dominant errgions beyond the 28 kilometer argo difficunt of most ensuring by blackensure data software. 1999, Because balana first in the printury abundrent of E. Posteleration, the netteriority acids change in two species composition could mark the historication function of the galaxies and the second first bias the data sowards a 20 kilometer fittin the 1 kinisade by physical ganganghy (xulasis) and host substruct (Bay Engloyci) containst.

A finder dulting in model development was defining meistane at or near the surface at a province-wide cream. Field resuscences have widely believed that is hown to sufficient at a subscription of the subscription is most important peopletion flows from first productions. The challenge was finding some firsts of anciante (*et al.* productions), the challenge was finding some firsts of anciante (*et al.* and a subscription of the subscription of a subscription of the subdecread isologues for the study, sai is world have been too ensets. Using the trapespredicted Convergence lacks: and peopartical Relative Moltente Index (CEI and The people of the study, sai is world have been too ensets. Using the trapespredicted Convergence lacks: and proparational Relative Moltente Index (CEI and The SUB) van doesnot a subscription people for an exact being break. While the models proved successful is ematating surface moisture levels (and have been used suscessful) is in other subscription of people subscriptions of the *L* models for the subscription of the subscription of the people subscription.

There may be other statistically significant predictor(s) of E. pedicellatum's ropulation distribution which were not included in my study. The predictors I chose were based upon expert advice from years of field work researchers working with current and past E. pedicellatum populations in the province of Newfoundland and Labrador. There is the ressibility that other environmental or habitat medictors have been overlooked because they are difficult to collect, or data are lacking, or they are too complex to articulate as a single predictor in a GIS environment (Table 1). Several potential predictors such as temperature, tree age, adjacency to bogs and fens, and the inclusion of other lichens in the nearby ecological community might be likely predictors of E. nedicellatum occurrence. These, however, were deemed not suitable for my current study due to time constraints, lack of real data or data that did not conform to the scale of my study, and the lack of a field research component of my thesis. For example, even though temperature on an island-wide scale would be useful for the study, to predict if seasonally high or extreme low temperatures possibly limit population ranges, the lack of accurate monthly or seasonal temperatures at the resolution I required for my study meant that I could not use that parameter.

The moutor of presence data guarants' by provincial government and First Nation's recenteries and surveyors over the last decade is quite impressive. However, the Most of the data (+40%) was based on using courts, the last decade in my methods section. all of the site counts had to be removed from my data to because (1) successing of the exast search areas per inic court, and (2) we recorded data or time of search different engressionais areas searched. Because my minimum grains war 39 metros. This means that may data which free event different based on which. These

filtered data points may have had an impact on statistical power. What impact the increased sample size would have had to the final model's selection or overall statistical fitness and power could not be determined.

Finally, the lask of true absence data may have had an impact on modeling macross. Panels absence data have been used show true absence data have been lacking in several one studies or the types. Panels absenced data have also been used for true and hard to find species. The inner is now statistically significant or the panels absence data for *E*, proferilisms, when compared to statul absence data. For my study, Thad leve than 15 absence data, seven in aband, thick did not comprise a significant prefix or of my or world metada howere data.

4.1 Limitations and Recommendations

For firstler research into the landsage codage of *E*, path-tillaron I recommend at least five possible impreventions to the model development, research techniques and does provide auditation for a more improve that of Most of the recommendations tem directly from the challenges and issues I have mentioned above, as solutions to these issues. Sone, however, are recommendations to research new assenses with regards to prediction modeling. Experientimes that the addition of the Secondardian.

Geographic and bio geographic constraints may be either mitigated or comoberated with more presence data conside of the Lockyer's Waters and Bay d'Tspoir regions of the island. The first samption: if *E. postCollarm* is found beyond the geographic and biogeographic constraints (i.e. beyond the 20 km hinteriand region), then the new dut can be used to build a more most model with an anothered distance

predicts. My second assumption: if E prolocilitars is not found beyond the 20 km historical boundary in areas that lack the geographic and biopergraphic constraints, this may, in turn, strengthen the distance from cossillar predicts. In the summer of 2010, new E prolocilitarium were found in the Bay da Nord region Just northeast of the Bay efficiency and the sum provide printing on the strength on the sum of the Bay

As additional onforcing protocols right be the fast that there are different summerises of dimension three conditions. Note-dimensional is an impulsively build inclusion that confirms to the linear algometric sharps of most constitutes. Instead of using sample diseases them constitutes, between tension works with the procession of the inclusted sequences to constitutes, and the state of the state of additionstrateging the diseases are a backs and be server sensitive to the memorit and experime of the inclusted sequences to compare the state of the state of the state of the state of the physical section of grangeignal diseases are the state in the state of the works have the highest section of grangeignal diseases are the state in the state of the

The measurement of more effective moisture data that directly pertains to the life history of E_{-} prolocilization is strongly needed. Small, inexpensive watcher data gathering stations could be placed in the hyper dense populated regions of Bay d'Expoirt and Lockyer's Waters to monitor humility, as well as fog and minfall. Bill Clarke (pers. comm.) has suggested that the month of 14th to Sectember are the critical time to

measure moisture levels, as these months would be most likely to be limiting in terms of air and aerosol moisture content because they are the driest months in the year.

The next another predicar based on never ordenees dependion patterns will be binaryout all other sum of factor finates. Conselling that presents in a regarded that providely to bega and finas may be a key sampaenes. Hard's expert options in that gaven beyond that finance the edges of from and begs in experimy stand glues meta-more, see a station share. It is more that the provide that the production mapping and provide that the same finate that the provide that the production mapping approximately 20 years to get mapping and prove quarkly and programming through the lifescycle and have meta-the properties using the mathematic field and another time provide provide the same quarkly to provide anisolation that the production meta-model are beneficiary to the provide anisolation that the production meta-model are beneficiary to the provide anisolation that the production meta-model are beneficiary to provide anisolation that the production meta-model are beneficiary to provide anisolation that the production meta-model are beneficiary to provide anisolation approximation time provide maps have been seen and provide the production and provide provide the provide the production production that the provide and production of the production production that the provide the production of robubenet damp per 2 production per pathole and production that the proset or distribute damp per 2 production per pathole and production the production per pathole and production the production per pathole and per p

The next of their possible indiazen species in providiny to *L* polocificant may be another way to strengthen the model. The News Switch headed scheduped in polocificant, Channers and Neily, 2000. In New South Isolation, and the strength polocificant (Channers and Neily, 2000). In New Southale, of the Holes and Faquid species such as Concensus to phase header shorted near *L* polocificant programs and in adus been suggested by some transmittent that a possible traditionity of the News *R* polocificant with Neily-Meddler Bernsylvenses, rese, common 3, particular, det in the Southanse Willey Meddler Bernsylvenses, rese, common 3, particular, det in the Southanse Milley Challer Bernsylvenses, rese, common 3, particular, det in the Southanse Milley Challer Bernsylvenses, rese, common 3, particular, det in the Southanse Milley Channer Southanse (Southan 1, particular, det in the Southanse Milley). The Southan 2, particular det in the Southanse Milley Channer Southanse (Southanse Milley). The Southanse Milley Challer Bernsylvenses, part, common 3, particular, det in the Southanse Milley Channer Southanses (Southanse). The Southanse Milley Channer Milley Channer Milley Channer Southanses (Southanse Milley). The Southanse Milley Channer Mi

ware idea of the low-out may canning the photon of *E*, polychitems, and may give in the union between tigned and give listen (Molder Poncy-Neurose, polcentral). McCardly's field research in 2004 was an example of a multi-speciel idea starting in shelds a suite of Eldean speciel and was agathened for any given survey and McCardly, risc, sources, listen starting and the starting and the foread of a suite of Eldean may be able to durating ensemble and an angular molecular starting and the first photon of the starting and an accident with *E*, polycellation. Except for the Molecular system of the information gathened about the Eldean and index policies in the sympactic starting and the starting and the photon distances. This is due to the foreas of an arrays being to determine *E* packellations peptidation and the manness of maining majorial for identification of a packellation reactly identified and lasten to scear in similar habitan here seenismily how included in arrays.

Using systematic survey packets under that the current opportanties search produces work by works the factors. Systematic survey efforts workd by works in spigentiale of the hyper-dense populated regions found on far. As stand it may introduction, the makelike factors and the packets on a set which, as access to around regions. Transportation, works, and a hyported current works that the familiar tild and the related where of the gas scale fields survey of Hannas (Dr. Kheller) by systematic survey of kineten on the Acadom in 2006 scale fields works and the start barrel of the barrel of the start of the start set of the start of the ideal the start or the flat of the start of the start of the start of the ideal the start or the flat of the start of the start of the start of the start of the ideal the start or the flat of the start of the

opportunistic surveying practice for both practicality and time efficiency, as regions deemed suitable for *E. pedicellarum* were chosen rather than a systematic search pattern due to the cost and remoteness of such a survey endeavour.

In fatter arrays, the exclusion of air counts fateward prior counts sould add more fine evolution data to the data set and hepefully increases statistical fitness of the fitting add. If air counts are continued, as nutsing of marrows, making and add start approximate areas started may be areas next in initiality and data areas the start approximate and the first britising and ordering proposes. However, if the gain size that I had used for any starty (Sa storts) was smaller for a sover study, this work further composed for usage of the data, as marrows assumely and previous of the orientium of the result and areas waveyed water on areas may and previous of the orientium of the result and areas waveyed water on area integrated and the results of the discretion of the orientity of the result of the data.

The need to do more absence data recording would further help future model development. Pseudo absence data are only a proxy for true absence data, and as such are not as statistically robust as true absence data. The inclusion of absence data both in government lichen surveys, and in research would hopefully decrease reliance on preudo absence data and increase the fitness of the overall model.

On a final sense, further modeling should be completed with field research. The advantage of my search was the wathin all quarity of data that all been accreded by experts and researchers for my neuronet, key of doments such as altware data, moistore data, and systematic data practices were mining. Furthermore, some of the recommendation all been readile to get any outputpoints will be blent's fulfilland by humo-humo field gata. Due age comparisons would be blent's fulfilland by humo-humo field gata dome to expecte article that ministion and that they would be such as the strengther atter that ministion and that they would be such as the strengther atter that ministion and that they would be such as the strengther atter that ministion and that they would be such as the strengther atter that ministion at that they humo.

accured by other researchers, but lacked the detail need for that particular focus for their study. I did not have a field research component in my study, so I had to rely on 3^{10} pury data and provises (even though the durini, quality and quantity was actentive). Therefore, budgeting for field work and research, as well as equipment and transportation and locking thould be considered for finant research protocols.

5 Conclusion

The population distribution of Evidence productioners met issued of Newfordiand and an be mapped using a systematic predictive model. Over 10 years of data distribution in the Bay of Exposit and Lockyer's Waters population regions. These data, in true, were used to develop a model based on three find predictors: distrates from condition, suspendigate and end three our metric ansistence from condition, suspendigate and end three term term term series.

Due to the componenties name of the population distribution of *E*, productions, the distance the noncentral predicts showed a set to the state of the Generalized Addrive Model was used to statistically analyse all three predicts. Fightere candidate models was drived based in various combinations of theme three predicts and a fail and outing distance from conversion and topographical appert was shown. The model proved relatively poor in dotuming the presence of *E*, pulselinant, but as a relatively accurate a predicting have regions. The origination matrix analysis prior the model proved predicts in section 300 metros.

While all three final predictors were deemed individually significant in the model building phase of the research, a final review concludes that these predictors should be

refield the future with new dealed in solution (or motioner) or a new second metric (response to countile scena distance) and possibly another subnews model possible and the scena distance) and possibly another subnews model between the scenario of the scenario of the scenario of the scenario bard to find and the bars is a challenge. This was a preliminary model insight do that also ald docerning impositions have on experiments, and by doming the current data sets. The recent *E* publicitients surveys sensible of the two hyper dame populated regions (the day local), coupled with mere the biastry basedolg or the Netwondanda

References

Ahti, T. 1983. Lichens. Pages 319–360 in G. R. South, editor. Biodiversity and Ecology of the Island of Newfoundland. Junk Publishers, The Hague.

Anderson, D. R., (2008). Model Based Inference in the Life Sciences. Springer Science + Business Media LLC. New York.

Ayers, T. 2010. Rare, endangered lichens found on super tree in Richmond County. The Care Breton Post, January 14.

Buldwin L K., Bradfield G.E. (2005). Bryophyte community differences between edge and interior environments in temperate rain-forest fragments of coastal British Columbia. Canadian Journal of Forestry Resources, 35, 580-592.

Beyer, H. L. 2004. Hawth's Analysis Tools for ArcGIS. Available at http://www.spatialecology.com/htools.

Brako, A. Filipie, B. Cormack, G. Lynam, T., Zupan, B., (2006). Sparn filtering using statistical data compression models. *The Journal of Machine Learning Research*, 7, 2673-2698.

- Brodo, LM., Sharnoff, S.D., Sharnoff, S., (2001). Lichens of North America. New York, USA, Yale University Press.
- Correction, P. and Conversity Protection and Conversion of the Conversion of the
- Campbell, J., Coxson, D. (2001). Canopy microclimate and arboreal lichen loading in subalpine spruce-fir forest. Canadian Journal of Botany, 79, 537–555

COSEWIC, 2002. Lichen, Boreal Felt. Retrieved from the web http://www.cosewic.ec.ca/eng/sct1/searchdetail_e.cfm.

- Eith, J., Graham, C.H., Anderson, R.P., Dolds, M., Pereiro, S., Guian, A., N. Lijmans, R.J., Hortmann, F., Lendhwick, J.R., Heimann, A., Li, J., Lohaman, L.G., Loiseille, B.A., Manion, G., Morttz, C., Nakamura, M., Nakazawa, Y., Overton, J. MCC, Peterson, A., Tjullipis, S.J., Reinhoodn, K., Scacherli, Pereira, R., Schweire, R.M., Soberin, J., Williams, S., Wite, M.S., Zimmerman, N.E. (2006). Novel methods improves prediction of specier distubiliantin from occurrence data. Ecopyreby, 29, 1000 (2016). Control Science 2016 (2016). Control Res. 2016 (2016). C
- Engler, R., Guisan, A., Rechsteiner, L., (2004). An improved approach for predicting the distribution of rare and endangered species from occurrence and pseudo-absence data. *Journal of Americal Ecology*, 41, 263–274.

Fielding, A.H., Bell, J.F., (1997). A review of methods for the assessment of prediction errors in conservation presence/absence models. *Environmental Conservation*, 24 (1), 38-69.

Franklin, J., (1995). Predictive vegetation mapping: geographic modelling of biospatial patterns in relation to environmental gradients. Progress in Physical Geography 1995, 19, 474-499.

Gauslas, y., Ohlson, M., Solhaug, K.A., Bilger, W., Nybakken, L. (2001). Aspectdesendent hish-irradiance damage in two transplanted follose forest lichers. Lobaria pulmonaria and Parmelia sulcata. Can. Journal of Forest Research, 31, 1639–1649.

- Gillis, M., (2001), Canada's national forest inventory (responding to current information peeds). Environment Monitoring and Assessment, 67, 121-129.
- Gu, W., Swihart, R.K., (2004). Absent or undetected? Effects of non-detection of species occurrence on wildlife-habitat models. *Biological Conservation*, 116, 195-203.
- Guisan, A., Edwards, T., Harise, T., (2002). Generalized linear and generalized additive models in studies of species distributions: setting the scene. *Ecological Modelling*, 157, 89-100.
- Guisan, A., Thuiller, W., (2005). Predicting species distribution: offering more than simple habitat models. *Ecology Letters*, 8, 993-1009.
- Guisan, A., Zimmerman, N.E., (2000). Predictive habitat distribution models in ecology. *Ecological Modeling*, 135, 147-186.
- Hastie, T., (2010). Package 'gam': Generalized Additive Models. Retrieved from the web from http://cran.r-neoiect.org/web/mackages/gam/gam.pdf.

- Hirzel, A.H., Hausser, J., Chessel, D., Perrin, N., (2002). Ecological-niche factor analysis: how to compute habitat-suitability maps without absence data? *Ecology*, 83, 2027-2036.
- Hylander, C. (2005). Aspect modifies the magnitude of edge effect on bryophyte growth in boreal forests. *Journal of Ambied Ecology*, 42, 518-525.
- Kaplan, R.S., Urwitz, G. (1979). Statistical models of bond ratings: a methodological inquiry. Journal of Basiness, 52, 231-261.
- Keeping, B., Hanel, C., (2006). A five year (2005-2011) management plan for the boreal felt lichern (Erioderma pedicellianum) in Newfoundland and Labrador. Generment of Newfoundland and Labrador.
- Lang, W., Reiners, A., Pike, L., H., (1980). Structure and biomass dynamics of epiphytic lichen communities of balsam fir forests in New Hampshire. Ecology, 61, 541-550.
- Maass, W.S.G and Yetman, D. 2002. COSEWIC Assessment and Status Report on the Boreal Felt Lichten, *Frioderma pedicellatum*, in Canada, Committee on the Status of Findeneerod Wildlife in Canada, Ottawa.
- Meades, W.J., Moores, L., (1989). Forest Sile Classification Manual. A Field Guide to the Danman Forest Types of Newfoundland. 1th Edition. Newfoundland Department of Forestry and Agriculture, Forestry Canada.
- Koress, L., Pittman, B., Kitchen, G., (1996). Forest ecological classification and mapping: their application in ecosystem management in Newfoundland. *Environmented Monitoring and Assessment*, 39, 571-577.
- Newfoundland and Labrado, Department of Environment and Conservation (2010). Species at Risk, Retrieved from the web at <u>http://www.env.gov.nl.ca/env/wildlife/endangeredspecies/index.html</u> on May 2010.
- Parker, A.J., (1982). The topographic relative moisture index: An approach to sollmoisture assessment in mountain terrain. *Physical Geography*, 3, 160-168.

Hastie, T., Tibshirani, R., (1986). Generalized additive models. Statistical Science, 1, 297-318.
Pearson, R.G., Raxworhty, C.J., Nakamura, M., Peterson, A.T., (2007). Predicting species distributions from small numbers of occurrence records: a test case using cryptic peckos in Mutagazear. Journal of Biogeography, 34, 102-117.

Rolstad, J., Gjerde, I., Storaunet, K.O., Rolstad, E., (2001). Epiphytic lichers in Norwegian coastal sprace forests: historic logging and present forest structure. *Ecological Amplications*, 11, 421–436.

Sattler, T., Bornadina, F., Hinzel, A., Arletta, R., (2007). Ecological niche modeling of two cryptic but species calls for a reassessment of their conservation status. *Journal of Anolle Confort*, 44, 1188–1199.

Seaward, M.R.D., (1977). Lichen Ecology. New York, USA: Academic Press.

Scheidegger, C., (2005). Evioderma podicellatam. In: IUCN 2008. 2008 IUCN Red List of Threatened Species. Retrieved November 22nd, 2008 from www.icenterellist.org.

Urban, D.L., (2000). Using model analysis to design monitoring programs for landscape management and impact assessment. *Ecological Applications*, 10, 1820-1832.

Werth, S., Tommervik, H., Elvebakk, A., (2005). Epiphetic macrolichen communities along regional gradients in northern Norway. *Journal of Tegetation Science*, 16, 199-208.

Wilds, S., van Manen, F., (1995). Are Markup Language script for the Topographic Convergence Inventory. Created by S. Wilds, and modified by F. van Manen. USGS.

Wisz, M., Guisan, A., (2009). Do pseudo-absence selection strategies influence species distribution models and their predictions? An information-theoretic approach based on simulated data. *BMC Ecology*, 9. Retrieved from http://www.biomedcentral.com/1472-678598.

Woleck, D.M., G.J. McCabe, (1995). Comparison of single and multiple flow direction algorithms for computing topographic parameters in TOPMODEL. *Water Resources Resources* 13, 1315–1324.

Zaniewski, A.E., Lehmann, A., Overton, J. (2002). Predicting species spatial distributions using presence-only data: a case study of native New Zealand ferns. *Ecological Modeling*, 157, 261-280.







